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CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Good afternoon. It is now 1:31 and this meeting of the
Planning Committee will now come to order. Before we begin I'm asking that
the...everybody please turn off your cell phones or at least put them on silent
mode. I want to welcome the Committee voting Members, Councilmember
Baisa, the Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Mateo, Council Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: And Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Excused are Mike Victorino and Joe Pontanilla, they'll be coming in
shortly, and no non-voting Members today. I would also like to acknowledge the
Administration, Will Spence, Planning Director; Ann Cua, Planner; Joe Alueta,
Administrative Planning Officer; Michael Hopper, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And of course Committee Staff, Legislative Analyst Kim Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good morning, Chair, good afternoon I mean.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, and Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. Thank you.
Alright we're going to open up for public testimony. I wanted to mention that the
first item on the list PC-1 is basically a acceptance of a, an SMA, or I'm sorry, not
a SMA but a conditions of zoning for Makena Resort, and as such we will be
basically discussing the report and then filing it, hopefully filing it at the end of
the discussion. This isn't about new conditions or removing conditions or
anything else like that, this is just about the conditions that were imposed by a
previous Council and what the compliance report says. So for those of you doing,
who want to do public testimony please come up, limit to the items on the agenda
today which is PC-1 or PC-15. Please sign up at the desk located in the back, and
your testimony is limited to three minutes with an additional minute to conclude.
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If you have...if you, if you see the lights on there you'll have a green for two and
a half minutes, yellow for thirty seconds, and when it blinks red you have one
minute to conclude and I'll, I'll tell you at that time you have one minute as well.
Please state your name and who you are representing if you are representing
anybody. So at this point, let's see, I'm ready for public testimony. Do we have
any public testimony?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, we do.
CHAIR COUCH: Kim? Thank you. First is going to be Bryan Lampshire and then
followed by John Duey.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MR. LAMPSHIRE: Hi, my name is Bryan Lampshire, I'm here representing Rising Sun
Solar Electric. We've been...I've been personally working with renewable
energies on Maui -CHAIR COUCH: Please speak into the mic please.
MR. LAMPSHIRE: --for the last five years and it's been really exciting to see the
growth over the last few years, but it's also been interesting to see the challenges
as far as policy and the State's desire to have and the County's desire to
have...promote renewables and then have to weigh that with...I'm actually
responsible for pulling permits at Rising Sun, so I, I'm tasked with getting
building permits and electrical permits and it's sometimes a challenge. So it will
be great to see, you know, some clarity on the D and E with the ag lands to help
streamline this, these procedures and help all this move forward. So thank you for
the opportunity.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing
none, thank you. John Duey followed by Irene Bowie.
MR. DUEY: Good afternoon, Council Chair Couch. My name is John Duey. I was here
a couple, I was here a couple weeks ago. I'm testifying on PC-15. Just to make it
clear Councilmember Baisa asked me two weeks ago if I was asking, asking for
an exception, exemption for us, the answer is actually no, it's just for the general
public what I'm looking for is help from everybody. I just now got a copy of the
bill outside and thank you. There's nothing mentioned here about the size of the
parcels or the limitations of 10, 15, 20 acres whatever which 15 acres is fine with
me but the bill I don't see, maybe it's, you know, I just don't see it.
One thing I do have a problem with is...it's on Page 2 where they provide proof
of at least 35,000 gross sales. On our land, 11 acres, we don't produce 35,000 of
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gross sales and maybe we should but we haven't been able to yet. The Real
Property does classify us as Ag so I would think maybe the...having the...zoned
as...having, Real Property saying you're Ag maybe...might be sufficient, and up
above on Page 2, the solar energy facilities defined in Section 19.04 and so forth.
D and E still that's our problem and it might be a lot of people's problem, D and
E zoned land, and ours for better or worse is A, covered with trees and this and
that. So I would think, as I had mentioned before we'd still graze animals under
and around the panels so it wouldn't affect the land and the classification.
The only other thing I have to mention, I really haven't had a chance to study the
bill all the way. We still haven't heard from the Director from our January 19 th
letter we sent in asking about where we, where we go from here. Where we need
the State approval, or clearance, or whatever exemption or whatever to get
Aland...to put this order on Aland we haven't heard anything where we go from
here. So, we're still up in the air, we're pursuing this, like the gentleman before
said that he'd like to see more renewable energy on, on land and that's what we're
trying to do to help out everybody. That's all I have to say for now, thanks again
for listening.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Duey. Members, any questions for Mr. Duey?
Hearing none, thank you, Mr. Duey.
MR. DUEY: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: We have Irene Bowie followed by John Bendon.
MS. BOWIE: Good afternoon, Chair and Council Members. My name is Irene Bowie,
Executive Director for Maui Tomorrow Foundation, and I'll be speaking on PC-1,
Comments on Conditions of Zoning for Makena Resort. Conditions of rezoning
were part of a long, elaborate, and deliberative effort that involved a thousand
acres of Makena Resort's makai lands which at the time were under one owner.
Ownership has now changed yet all the conditions run with the land regardless of
ownership. Has the Council been informed if the new and former owners are
working cooperatively to meet the conditions? It appears that the two entities are
in litigation over various aspects of the transfer of ownership and contractual
obligations. Is the Council being given an accurate analysis of what is now
occurring and planned and...to be in substantial compliance with the conditions?
The Council should be provided with a list of the various LLCs that hold
ownership to parcels in the entire 1,800-acre Makena Resort area. This will give
a better idea of who has ownership authority to ensure compliance with various
conditions, and there's a few conditions that I'd just like to highlight. Condition
13, the construction access road, the road could involve lands owned by Wailea
Resort, Honuaula Partners, LLC, and Makena Resort. What is the status of a
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cooperative agreement to allow this condition to be fulfilled? Number 19,
nearshore water quality, this condition requires marine monitoring biannually to
ensure that the already impaired nearshore waters fronting Makena Resort don't
degrade further. Results should be reported to DLNR's Aquatic Resource
Division and University of Hawaii researchers and published and publicly
available online
Have past monitoring reports and protocols been transferred to the new owners,
and are they being carried out, and how will the County ensure compliance with
this condition? Has a water quality consultant been selected or will County
agencies ask the new owners to consult with State and Federal regulatory agencies
and U of H researchers for a list of consultants qualified to perform these studies?
Twenty-five work force housing — since parcels M-2 and M-3 are under new
ownership and there's discussion of a master plan for Makena Resort that includes
onsite affordable housing in these same parcels at a greater density than was
purposed by the former owner, has the number of affordable units been adjusted
to reflect this greater density?
Condition 31, 32, and 36 are access for Parks and Recreation expansion of
Maluaka Beach Park and maintenance of the beach parks. If the park is
expanded, will the additional open space land be incorporated into that TMK or
will it have a separate TMK? If it does not have the TMK indicated in Condition
36, can the condition be clarified so that it's...still applies to the expanded park
lands? Have applications been processed to expand the parks since two years
have now passed? Will the parks credits referred to in Condition 32 be applied to
parcel H-2 which is still controlled by -MS. WILLENBRINK: Three minutes.
MS. BOWIE: --the former owners or to the entirety of Makena Resort lands which were
under one ownership when the condition was adopted? And just wrapping up.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. BOWIE: Condition 33, lateral shoreline access, this was a condition recommended
by long time area residents, cultural practitioners, and advocacy groups. It's well
documented from oral interviews with kupuna that shoreline from Maluaka Beach
to Puu Olai had traditional shoreline trails which allowed lateral access. The
Maluaka SMA condition contains strong enforceable language to ensure
continued traditional and public access from Maluaka to Puu Olai. At the time this
condition was stipulated by the planning condition, the Maluaka project and the
rest of Makena Resort lands were under one owner. Can the Council request that
the SM... SMA condition be agreed upon by the new owners of Makena Resort?
Mahalo for considering these specific conditions as you continue to review
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compliance by the two owners, and I would just add that I did provide more
detailed -CHAIR COUCH: Right here.
MS. BOWIE: --information than I can say in three minutes. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: You did pretty good in four minutes.
MS. BOWIE: Thanks.
CHAIR COUCH: Sorry the lights were all...
MS. BOWIE: I know. . . (laughter)..
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. That, that's kinda got you going. Any questions for the
testifier? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Irene, for being here.
As you're well aware, today we're going to be reviewing all of this. However,
when we're looking at all of these various conditions, you realize that some of the
conditions were segregated by...because they were one owner but by the project
detail itself. And from what I can remember and what I was...'cause I was a part
of that, that last go around -MS. BOWIE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the conditions ran with the land so the new
owners and...will have to comply with whatever. So I mean I don't think that
will, that will be changed unless the new Council wants to change it, and I'll
make sure that they understand that we made these conditions because we really
had a lot of issues. But you understand that there are three entities when you
really look at it, separately both entities and as well as combined entity itself.
MS. BOWIE: And that's why I did want to just comment today because it is more
complicated than it was back in 2008 when these conditions were, were put
forward.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, exactly. Thank you very much. I appreciate
it, Ms. Bowie.
MS. BOWIE: Thank you
CHAIR COUCH: Members, anybody else?
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MS. BOWIE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Alright, John Bendon followed by Doug Levin.
MR. BENDON: Hello, I'm John Bendon. I am the owner of a green building consulting
firm here on Maui and I've been dealing with energy issues--I'm here to speak on
the solar bill--for quite a while. But I'm here today also as a, an individual
developer who's looking to develop a tier 2 and tier 1 solar facility. The larger
facility would be on the D Ag lands incompliance with the State and the smaller
facility will hopefully be able to be on a, on a grade A classified ag land that's a
small...a two-acre lot. And I think that allowing these sorts of projects to go
through is really, really important and helping to promote all of the County and
State energy goals and policies that we've been saying that we, that we have here
in Hawaii, and this is a way to actually let it happen. These sorts of projects are
going to be a significant impact on not only financially in, in Hawaii to make jobs
and, and, you know, get people employed but also you know start to create a dent
in our energy use through, you know, renewable energy projects. So I just hope
that, that we can get the, the permitting figured out because the, the time is money
and it makes these projects all the more viable, the, the smoother that process is.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Any questions? Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Mr. Bendon, thank, thank you
for...very much for being here. You said that you have two projects right know
that you're looking at, one is a tier 1, one is a tier 2, and the tier 1 was in grade A,
classified grade A agriculture, right?
MR. BENDON: The tier 1, right. So that mean a smaller system, so it would take up
about 3,000 square feet, you know, not very much land on a two-acre lot -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Parcel. Okay.
MR. BENDON: --and, and help to offset some of the agriculture that we plan to do, the
cost for doing that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the two...and the tier 2, how big an area is
that are you referring to right now?
MR. BENDON: That's on a big 150-acre parcel of land and that would take up about an
acre of that 150 acres.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that land is, what, D classified?
MR. BENDON: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. You understand what the premise of this?
We were trying to align ourselves with the State, right?
MR. BENDON: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And basically I'm the one that introduced this
many years ago and it's taken this long 'cause we went through the whole
process. But being a person with the green background as you're referring to,
what potential do you see by us allowing this even in an A Agriculture, because
again the biggest concern I think out there is anytime we start using agriculture
land for any other purpose but ag, once it's lost, it's lost forever.
MR. BENDON: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause you build a house, you build, you build
solar panels on it whatever you build on it, it's difficult to revert back to its
original use. So with these kinds of A land or what you're talking smaller parcels,
how would you ask us to change that so that we would allow for that to happen?
The D and E is pretty easy.
MR. BENDON: Yeah, well, I think you know on a...it...small scale things like this are,
are small scale, you know, I mean it's, it's losing 3,000 square feet of grade A ag
land on Maui is not going to impact Maui's, you know, agricultural ability.
We're surrounded by, you know, thousands and thousands of acres of grade A ag
land where this parcel is located. And so, you know, I completely agree as well
on the importance of having agriculture and, and good Ag lands in the State. I
mean that's, that's same as, as energy policy is being able to grow food here and
have that ability in Hawaii. And the, the difficult part to look at I guess would be
if you're going to have lots and lots of giant farms, you know, like megawatts
type facilities taking up a bunch of ag land, that could be problematic, but these
small scale projects are, you know, really not going to do any sort of damage to
the agricultural industry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I, I may tend to agree to a point because if all
of a sudden you had a two acre lot but you had 500 of two-acre lots and all of
them started to do 3,000 on that, that may have a big impact. So, I have to kind a
disagree with that, but that's something that we've got to graffle [sic] with when it
comes to--8-
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MR. BENDON: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --other areas. Thank you -MR. BENDON: And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Mr. Chair, I appreciate it.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. BENDON: Can I... one more comment on that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean that's up to you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: No, hang on. Yeah sure, go ahead.
MR. BENDON: Oh, I was going to say for me 'cause I'm...plan on doing ag on this
parcel as well, it's going to help to offset some of the cost for that. So it's going
to allow me some additional income that we can count on to help to get the ball
moving on the ag on the rest of the property.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other questions? Thank you...oh, oh, Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Bendon, for being
here this afternoon. Just a question, where are these parcels?
MR. BENDON: One parcel is out towards Kahakuloa and the other parcel is in
Spreckelsville.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And I just did...also want to comment, you know, I totally
understand that, you know, using 3,000 feet is not a big deal. The problem would
be the cumulative effect if we made this okay and everybody came in and said I
want to do it too, then what'll we do? And that's the concern that we have, you
know, when we're making laws to be very careful about the unintended
consequences, but we certainly understand the need for alternative energy. All we
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have to do is drive up to a gas station and...or look at our electric bills and we
know that we have to do something.
MR. BENDON: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So thank you very much.
MR. BENDON: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, anybody else? Thank you, Mr. Bendon.
MR. BENDON: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Doug Levin followed by Jack Naiditch.
MR. LEVIN: Good afternoon. I don't get to see many of you this way very often, I don't
come to testify much, but, Gladys, good to see you. I'm getting to know Mele
[sic], Paul[ sic] I met before, and Don of course is a good friend of mine I'm
here to speak in favor of this bill, maybe ask you to move a little bit...take it a
little bit further perhaps.
First off my qualifications on this, very quietly I've developed into a go-to CPA
regarding the issue of solar and solar tax credits. Many of the local solar installers
and some of the ones on Oahu reach out to my firm to do and assist with Federal
tax grants that are available, to assist with the planning that goes around with
receiving the Federal and State credits and otherwise. So I'm actually intimately
involved with the planning and the staging of many of these projects in order to
make sure that they continue to qualify for the tax credits that make them so
valuable.
I'm also a believer in this technology because of the, the, the clear and obvious
advantage to the environment. If you drive past lao School, you see that big
white house on the corner with all those solar panels on it, I lay claim to that one,
that's mine. There's about $150,000 worth of solar panels on it and I'm going to
be honest with you, my out of pocket cost for those is about 30. Okay. The...
between the Federal and the State, they gave and spent an extra $120,000 here to
make that possible and that makes me about $500 a month in electricity, those
panels, okay, which is more money that's staying here instead of being spent on
oil and gas and other things that are harmful to the economy or harmful to our
long-term balance of payments not only as a State but as a nation.
Now I don't really want to get into the issue of where you're going to draw the
demarcation line between ag and other places but one other thing to add value to
you here, what's happening is whether you're aware of it or not, but the State
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Public Utility Commission recently passed the FIT known as the Feed-In Tariff.
That's an opportunity for larger projects to make a contract directly with MECO
and other, you know, or other utilities on other islands and allow them to set up
much larger projects than would've been possible before. Prior to the passage of
this particular law, the only thing you could really do is use it yourself, you would
do some sort variation of net metering and you had to have enough use on that
parcel. Now you have the ability to sell it back to the community so you're going
to get a lot more of these than existed in the past, and they're going to be much
more common than the past. So the question becomes, which part of these Ag
lands do you want to give up? And I'm going to leave that up to you but please I
would ask that you at least be as lenient as the State, maybe just a little bit more.
Second issue I want to bring up that isn't listed here is two other areas of
importance that I think might be a part of this bill or something to consider. The
first one is wind, okay, I don't see wind mentioned here at all or otherwise, but
wind in many cases because of the way it's put in it doesn't share sun or try to
keep it from the plants or sharing is very minimal It should be allowed just about
everywhere, A, B, C, D, or E as long as it doesn't interfere with the Ag purpose
which most of the time it would not. It's another excellent way for us to have, to
provide our own source of electricity, the Federal and the State do not give it the
same level of solar tax credits but it's also very valuable. If you're on the
project...if you're in the process of considering this, please consider that as well.
Last, but not least, it's still early in the stages but in my opinion if you, if you
were to look out 20 years from now what you would see is you would see solar
panels on everything, every roof and every parking lot, okay. Right now parking
lots are not included in something that would be easy to do because there's
setback rules and everything else like that. But the truth is, those parking lots are
great big heat collectors where you park cars. If you've ever been to Arizona or
some other sun states where you're just really thankful you can find a parking
spot with a canopy, you should consider allowing those and changing the setback
rules 'cause oftentimes the parking lots are right up against parking lot lines
presuming it's under a certain height or other consideration. Please try and make
it possible for parking lots to be the next easy way for local businesses to invest in
this really valuable stuff. That's most of me for today, any questions?
CHAIR COUCH: Members? Hearing no questions, thank you, Mr. Levin.
MR. LEVIN: Thank you very much. Have a good day.
CHAIR COUCH: The last person to sign up to testify is Jack Naiditch. If there's
anybody else, I encourage you to sign up now, please.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of County of Maui

February 14, 2011

MR. NAIDITCH: Good afternoon, Honorable Council, Council and Chairman. My
name is Jack Naiditch, I'm a partner in Makani Nui Associates which is the wind
company here that partners with First Wind in putting up the Kaheawa Wind
Farm and all the major other wind farms in the State. Currently, we're building
an extension or applying for an extension to KWP up on the hill. We're doing
one in Kahuku, one in Kawailoa and other projects.
But I'm here today really to talk about PV, I'm also the Chief Executive for a
company called HEA Hawaii Solar and we do installations, PPAs and as Doug
mentioned FITs. My comment on the bill is I appreciate the fact that the Council
is now finally getting to it, I know there's been some problems in the past getting
to this bill and we really appreciate it. My recommendation on the bill would be
to change the language on the limitation of D and E and just have it consistent
with whatever the State zoning is at the time so that the Council doesn't have to
continue to meet and then reclassify this and drop it down to C if the State goes to
allow C. That would be my recommendation and that way the Council doesn't
have to re-pass this bill again if the State does allow C land to be used for PV.
I agree with the other speakers who have talked before me about the necessity for
this. I do have some comments to make because I've heard in the past some
concerns about reflection from these systems and there's been a lot of studies
done in other states as you can imagine where PV is in, is in much larger demand.
In places such as New Jersey where that's the largest state for PV in the United
States because of the state tax incentives. But the reflective...the...essentially
these panels reflect about 30 percent give or take, and if they have an
anti-reflective coating on the panels it'll reflect even more. Now a 30 percent
reflection compares to the reflective...reflectivity of other surfaces such as sand
which is...dry sand has a 45 percent reflectivity so these panels actually reflect
less than sand. Needle lead...leaf coniferous trees are 20 percent, grass type
vegetation is 25 percent. I know it's kind of hard to believe this but that's the
level of reflectivity of, of other common materials that we see here on the island.
So these panels are not that reflective and this issue has been dealt with in other
communities which have, which have allowed solar to progress and to be used. If
you have any questions, be happy to answer them.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions? Hearing none, thank you, Mr. Naiditch.
MR. NAIDITCH: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: And looks like somebody is in the back there wanting to testify?
MR. LAMPSHIRE: No, that's John. . .. (spoken from the gallery).. .
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CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay. Anybody else want to testify in the audience? Hearing
none, without any objections, I'd like to close public, public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Public testimony is closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, let's get on to business here.
ITEM NO. 1: CONDITIONS OF ZONING FOR MAKENA RESORT PURSUANT
TO ORDINANCE NO. 3613 (2008) (c.c. Nos. 11 28, 11 29, and 11 55)
-

-

-

CHAIR COUCH: Our first agenda item is PC-1, Conditions of Zoning for Makena
Resort Pursuant to Ordinance No 3613 in 2008. We received one, two, three
County Communications,if you'd like me to read them, I will, if not, I want to just
go ahead and point out that on your desk is Exhibit 3 of Ordinance No. 3613
entitled Conditions of Zoning Relating to Makena Resort Area, and for
Conditions Nos. 11 to 28 and 11 to 20...11-28 and 11-29, Condition No. 22 is on
Page 59 and reads as follows: The developer shall provide timely annual
compliance reports to the Planning Director and the Council. The compliance
reports shall include: (a) the status of the developer's compliance with each of
these conditions; and (b) a reasonable estimate of the time needed for full
compliance. Okay and for CC No. 11-55, Condition No. 21 is on Page 59 and
reads as follows: The developer shall give notice to the Department of Planning
and the Council of any intent to sell, lease, assign, place in trust, or otherwise
voluntarily alter the ownership interest in the Makena Resort area, prior to any
development. That's what we have and I'd like to hear any kind of discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much. You know and I think
when I look around this room there's only a few of us that was here when this was
all put together, and obviously times have changed rather, rather drastically. But
let me go through the transfer of ownership. When we did this originally, you
know, I don't think anyone thought that we'd have this kind of a situation. So my
question to the Department is...and that would be for the Department Planning, is
number one, have we been able to separate and I think that's what I want to know
is the separation, but number one, who owns what, who's responsible for what,
and if the two entities are responsible for joint efforts, then how does that come
out and who is responsible to make sure that that joint efforts are done? And what
- 13 -
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I'm asking is basically this, we have three...we have two owners right now, one
Maluaka guys have a certain group and they have to do certain things, then you
have Makena which is now a different owner and they're responsible for certain
things, am I correct?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, when this, when this comes down to our Department we
assign it to a Staff Planner, the Planner who's most familiar with the project
through your meetings and whatnot is Ann Cua, so she's best qualified to respond
to these.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I really don't care who answers the question -MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --just so long as I can get an answer please.
MS. CUA: Councilmember Victorino, you are correct that there, there are basically two
entities and who have recently submitted compliance reports in accordance with
your Condition No. 22 of zoning. In, in their compliance report they have
outlined which parcels pertain to the new owner which is ATC Makena Holdings
and which parcels pertain to, or which, which parcels are now belonging to
Keaka, LLC. The, the challenge then becomes--and, and no, it has not been
figured out--exactly how the conditions are going to be complied with. Each have
had...each, each entity has addressed the conditions to the extent that they are
able and, and probably you could get them to comment today, but there are
conditions that, I mean, there are conditions that pertain to the whole, the whole
property, all the properties. And so how they're able to comply with that, you
know, will, will be interesting. We haven't gone that far because nobody's come
in to develop anything new.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. CUA: So we, we have had a meeting with the new owners but it was months ago,
just, just, just a rough meeting, but, you know, nothing formalized in terms of, of
any projects coming forward yet.
hear you correctly, Ms. Cua, you're
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if
referring that at this time because nothing's coming forward, no new
development, no change, no change request have been made, that we haven't
really defined who's responsible here, who's responsible there, and who maybe
jointly responsible at this time?
MS. CUA: Well, it hasn't been outlined for every single condition. The Department
hasn't done that. I'm sure, I'm sure, you know, each owner knows what their
-14-
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response...where their responsibilities lie. Again, I think the challenging part is
going to be for the conditions that really do apply to both and that they both have
to comply with, how...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So who would make that decision? Who...and so,
I'm, I'm getting to the point where, if they know that one is this and A is this and
B is this, okay, we got that pretty clear. But you just said that there's joint or
going to be compliance that both are required. Who decides that? You, the
Planning Department?
MS. CUA: Well, I, I think .well, I mean, I mean ultimately when you look at a
condition I think anybody that would look in a, a condition would, would pretty
much be able to tell is it a very broad condition —
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. CUA: --that each...that is applicable to the entire resort? So I mean ultimately, yes,
it would be the Department but I, I don't think it, it is that difficult to determine,
the challenge just becomes how, you know, will they be trying to comply
together. We just...we, we don't know. We just don't know how it's going to
follow through.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I guess...and, and I hate to harp on the point
but I'm just trying to get in my mind a clarity that somewhere along the line if
they don't work together, who will make them work together? And if that's got to
be done, is it us? Because we put the conditions...when we did this project many
years ago the conditions were put there and they run with the land.
MS. CUA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There's no running away from it.
MS. CUA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So no matter which entity owns it, if they're both
responsible, then there's got to be made clear to them that they're both
responsible, shared cost, whatever it may be. We're not going to back away from
it. Now if down the road conditions change and another...and, and this Council
wants to change it or another Council wants to change it, well, then that's,
that's...then so be it. But I'm looking at today, right now you're saying we just
haven't worked it out yet, but when do we work it out? When they first come in
for some change?
MS. CUA: Right. What's, what's...well, we can...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I guess that's my question.
MS. CUA: If I, if I could comment -CHAIR COUCH: Please.
MS. CUA: --Mr. Chair. Because we...the Department does not know the intentions of
each of the entities in terms of what they want to do, does this new entity want to
do what was represented to the Council initially in terms of densities, do they
want to change it, are they just going to come in with SMA permits. I think what
was very clear when we went through the entire County, County Council process
the Change in Zoning process, was that all of these sites will be subject to an
SMA permit, a Special Management Area permit. So let's say and this is just for
discussion purposes, let's say that there are no changes requested to the ordinance
by any of the entities and they are going to just choose to come in for SMA
permits. Well, when they come in for an SMA permit they...for a particular
project, they are then going to have to address how this project is going to comply
with those conditions. At that point, the Department can start saying, okay, are
you really complying or not? So it, it is when those projects come forward in any
way, shape, or form, and maybe today you can try and find out from, from the
parties if they're intending to just come forward with SMA permits or they're
going to come and try and change the conditions of zoning in any way, shape, or
form.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Cua. Again, Chair, I mean what I,
what I want to get to, I guess, the heart of it today is, who has the finally say as far
as this is concerned, and I, and I believe it's us, the Council and as well as the
Planning Department. If they're going to be changes, then they got to come back
for changes and I think that is pretty apparent, but the key I'm having or the
challenge I'm having with all of this is when the two entities have to work
together, who mandates that? And that's, that's my concern. Where and when
does that occur? I mean when they're separate, that's fine, and later on I'll ask
the new entity and the former entity or the other entity, I should say, just specific
questions on what their intents are if I'm allowed to do that. So I'll, I'll let other
Members ask questions. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, by the way, we do have
as resource people, if we need, members of both ATC Makena Holdings and
Keaka, LLC, I believe. We have Mr. Fujimoto is here in the audience and Gwen
Hiraga from Munekiyo & Hiraga and Becky Collins is here and Stanford Carr is
here, so if we need to talk to them please let me know. Ms. Baisa?
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. You're going exactly where I
wanted to go and the question that I have is will the two new owners have an
opportunity to present any information to us that might take away a lot of the
questions that we're going to ask if they were simply to share with us some of this
information, and in fact I'd like to make that request.
CHAIR COUCH: Without objections, I'd be happy to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's exactly where I wanted to go, Mr. Chair.
That's fine.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I would like to take a short recess, two minutes. Thank you.
. . .gavel). . .

RECESS:

2:10 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:12 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). .. Okay. The meeting is back in order. We have
representatives from both entities here. I'd like to ask you to give us a synopsis of
what your intentions are with your respective parcels and how they reflect with
the conditions' cause we have some of the reports that say one entity isn't affected
by this and the other entity is, and both of you say you both have some issues
with...have to deal with conditions as well. So give us a quick, maybe five
minutes of just run through the conditions and see where we are and what your
synopsis is of your project.
MR. FUJIMOTO: Mr. Chair.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Oops, it was on.
MR. FUJIMOTO: Mr. Chair...oh, Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee, my name
is Don Fujimoto representing Keaka, LLC. Keaka, LLC has ownership of a
28-acre parcel, roughly 28 acres near...well, it's, it's surrounded on two sides by
Makena Alanui and on the makai side by Keoneoio-Makena Road on the Kihei
side by the 17th, • —th fairway, the 17 th fairway of the South Course. This, this
parcel was zoned H-M during the zoning process that we went through a couple
years ago and had a limitation of 89 units with a 45-foot height limitation. What
we're planning on doing is we're looking...well, right now we're looking at
several different alternatives ranging from 30...33 to 35, 36 units there so we're
still in the planning stage trying to figure out feasibility. In this market it's pretty
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tough, but basically it's still within the confines of the zoning ordinance. That's
about it, that's the only parcel we have right now.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And you've responded in here as, as far as where you feel you
are in, in the conditions -MR. FUJIMOTO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --yeah?
MR. FUJIMOTO: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Hang, hang there because I'm going to have ask you some
questions after you guys all.. .
MR. FUJIMOTO: Sure. You want to move on or?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, let's move on -MR. FUJIMOTO: Oh, okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --and then we'll ask the collective group.
MS. COLLINS: Hi, good afternoon, Chair and Committee Members. My name is Becky
Collins. I'm with ATC Makena Holdings and ATC Makena Holdings owns the
balance of the zoned lands, primarily mauka of Alanui roadway and mauka of the
existing golf courses. And I believe that as it relates to cooperative compliance,
one of the items that we need to work together on is the south Maluaka Beach
parking item which is noted I think in both of our reports. Beyond that I believe
outside of items that are specific to the Keaka parcel being the Hotel zoned parcel,
beyond that ATC Makena has taken the lead in, in working on compliance issues
with such items as coordinating with Oneloa Coalition, as well as picking up the
marine water quality monitoring where the previous developer left off. So we are
taking the lead and at, at the time that it becomes appropriate, we will work with
Keaka on the south Maluaka Beach parking.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Thank you, and I appreciate the, the clarity
between the two groups. Let me ask you, is your intent and I guess I'll start with
AC...you know, you folks first Mr. Carr and, and Ms. Collins. Is your intent to
continue doing what was originally planned for the properties in question?
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MR. CARR: Aloha, I'm...Councilmember Victorino. My name's Stanford Can for the
record with ATC Holdings Makena. Our plans right now, we are working on a
master planning envisioning process with some of the stakeholders in the
community and surrounding neighbors to engage with them through the process.
And through this we will realize or come up with amendments that we may be
proposing to the existing zoning ordinance, and, and we'll be coming forward
working with the Planning Department to propose such amendments. As, as to
exactly what those amendments are today, I cannot specifically speak to them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you, Mr. Carr. I appreciate your
candor. Do you have any idea or timeframe that you guys are kind of looking at
or like, like many other entities the market will kind of bear when things and
when and how things will evolve?
MR. CARR: Yes, I would say within the next 60 to 90 days that we would have
our... firm up our plans to come in and propose such amendments and have those
discussions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, thank you. And I guess the other one
would be for the other, the other side, Keaka. Is your intentions still the same as
the conditions that we had put on your particular parcels? Is your intention to
keep the same design and, and, and build out as you guys had originally planned
on that part, your particular parcel?
MR. FUJIMOTO: Yes, yes it is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, Mr. Chair, I'll let others ask
questions. Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members? Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, if it's okay I would like to ask the
Department a question first before I go back to -CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --to the panel. Ms. Cua, then, you heard their, their real
specific division of ownership, so based on their interpretation of both Keaka,
LLC and ATC Makena Holdings, are there Departmental concerns regarding
compliance to the conditions that had been imposed?
MS. CUA: The only thing that comes to mind is, is timing of, of when they decide to
submit who's...who comes in first. Because if...well, we, we heard Becky state
that ATC Makena is taking a lead in some of the, the broader conditions, and, and
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if they're the first one out of the gate and, and they're going to be able to address
those conditions, that's, that's great. However, if Keaka, LLC happens to come in
first and I, and I can't really think of all the conditions at this point in time, which
one may cause a problem, but if they come in with the project first I'm not sure if
they're going to be able to say that they've been able to comply. I, I, I'm just, I'm
not sure how it would work, that's all. I'm sure it could work, I'm just not sure
how it would if they're first.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, thank you, Ms. Cua. So either to, to both,
both sides, do, do either of you see a benefit being able to sit and talk with our
Planning Department prior to you proceeding just so we know that both are in
compliance, there is no overlap? Otherwise, Mr. Takahash...Mr. Fujimoto might
be duplicating works that Mr. Carr would be doing and vice versa, so doesn't it
make sense to deal with the Planning Department at this stage before moving
forward?
MR. FUJIMOTO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Fujimoto?
MR. FUJIMOTO: Yes, in fact we had a meeting with Ann couple months ago to talk
about it, because basically our hands are also tied.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right.
MR. FUJIMOTO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right. Both of you.
MR. FUJIMOTO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Both of you.
MR. FUJIMOTO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So it makes...because it makes sense I mean, I know
Mr. Carr has indicated that within 60 to 90 days there is potential amendments
coming down the pipe, so perhaps while that is being worked on, perhaps an
advantage would be to sit with the Department now, understand the specifics in
how to comply with these conditions so you...both of you do not get stuck at a, at
a later date, date like, you know, in the near future -MR. FUJIMOTO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --duplicating services. So if we can get your
commitment after this meeting to sit with the Planning Department and, and
determine a date certain so, you know, both of you can help all of us get through
this mess by you understanding the terms and conditions so that we can alleviate
all confusion down the road. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. And I would like to add to that a little bit if I
could, Members, that we of course be informed, just don't go through the, the
Planning Department. The Planning Department then let us know -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --so we can stay on top of it as well. Thank you. Members, any other
questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm looking at the conditions from 31 through 36 in
regards to beach parks access, you know, from the Parks and Recreation. There
was some questions brought by a, a previous testifier in regards to the, I guess,
the, you know, which owner, I guess, it... if it falls into whoever submits an SMA
application request first, you know, for permitting is going to be responsible. I
mean I think that's where the both of you have sort of overlapping responsibilities
to do and accomplish, and I know I'm hearing that you folks are going to discuss
it and talk about it, get in touch with our, our County. Just wondering how...who
will...is it just the first group that, that starts the ball in motion that sorta [sic] ...or
is it equally responsible, you know, in order to, to do this, the Parks and
Recreations portion of these, these conditions you folks, I guess, are in discussion
to work in conjunction with each other at this point or will be? Or, Mr. Carr,
you...
MR. CARR: Mr. Chairman -CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Carr?
MR. CARR: --may I address the Council... Committee Member Cochran? You may be
referring to the Oneloa Master Plan Beach Park that we have been involved with.
We have met with the committee and we continue to work with the committee on
the master planning of the Oneloa Beach Park. With respect to all of the lateral
access, we have no restrictions of beach access or lateral access throughout the,
the shoreline there, so you may have been picking up on Irene Bowie's testimony
with respect to the Oneloa. And we continue to work with the Committee we
have met and we continue to work on that.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And at this point you don't have any specifics, I
mean you said there could be amendments to conditions and what have you, but
you're...any...
MR. CARR: That, that's correct. Let me speak to say, just for example, the Oneloa
which is one of the conditions to our, our zoning ordinance, is that we were tasked
with master planning, financially paying for, as well as taking on the lead of
master planning Oneloa Beach Park which is from, from my days Puuloa...Puu
Olai Mountain, Big Beach and Little Beach. So the committee's met. The
difference here or the challenges that this is a DLNR jurisdiction with respect to a
State park, so it's a County condition on our zoning ordinance but it falls within
the jurisdiction of the State, and so there's a little bit of conflict there. However,
it is a very important community asset to this island. It's very dear to me having
been brought up on this island and, and frequented Big Beach as a kid camping.
So that we have...are, are taking an active role in fulfilling that condition but also
what can we do to collaborate with the State agency, as well as other resources
out there to see a cohesive master plan with community input and involvement to,
to...for what it wants to be, what the society wants it to be. I mean most of the
people on our committee see it as continuing to stay rustic and wild but we do
need sanitary...address sanitary issues such as comfort stations. We're also in
discussions with the Wailea Community Association about creating a shuttle
service there so to not overtax the parking and traffic along that corridor.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And in regards to ensuring that this condition is met
is it to...I don't know where this question goes, but is it the County's jurisdiction
to make sure they're complied with? I...you're, you're throwing in the State's
part of it also?
MR. CARR: It, it is a condition of our ordinance and that's why we addressed it in our
compliance report annually. It is a unique anomaly where it's a, a condition
imposed upon us; however, it needs DLNR State approval. So we will work
through those challenges and we will be back to work with the Planning
Department and collaborate with the State DLNR to come to a resolution on, on
those issues.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And in regards to...let's see, the Maluaka and the
expansion of it, will that incorporate other TMKs and become one or? Do
you...are you aware...the Maluaka expansion -MS. COLLINS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --beach park?
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MS. COLLINS: Councilmember Cochran--Becky Collins again--with, with regards to
the expansion of the park itself, the, the park is and has been currently utilized for
public use, it's improved, it's...there's benches and it's grassed, it's beautiful.
The, the requirement is primarily a documentation item that we've been...because
we are the under...ATC Makena is the underlying landowner we are working
with the County to formalize an agreement that satisfies this particular condition,
as it relates to the 1.5 acres of park expansion. The, the subsequent condition
relating to the parking is one that we will have to work collaboratively together
with Keaka.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And let's see, okay, that's all I have for now.
I'll pass it on the next Member if they have questions.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. And I'd like to thank you very much,
things are a lot clearer. You know, I think if I got anything out of this discussion
this afternoon of the report it is that we have met the new owners. We...I sense a
spirit of cooperation, because I think you understand very clearly that regardless
of the transfer of ownership the conditions still stand and that we have every
expectation that they will be met. You know one of the things that we swore as a
new Council, and some of us are the leftovers of that new Council at that time,
Member Victorino and myself, we said, you know, we're kind of tired of hearing
about conditions that have never been fulfilled. And while we're going to be kind
and say okay, go ahead, we're going to be like flies on you on, you know what, to
make sure that the conditions get, get filled. And so it's very gratifying to me to
see that, you know, you really understand and embrace that, and I understand you
may be coming back for amendments. And when you finally come for SMA
permits that you're going to be held responsible, and I appreciate the discussion
we've had today. So thank you very much, and thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I guess for Mr. Can or Ms. Collins,
would you know or you probably would know if there's...the, the master plan for
the park itself by the State of Hawaii, is it already completed or is there a master
plan of some kind? I remember way back when probably in the year 2000 as a
Planning Commissioner one of the task is to...was by this nonprofit group
working with the State of Hawaii to create this master plan. So, you know, as an
update would you know if a master plan of such, such kind for that particular area
is completed?
MR. CARR: Councilmember Pontanilla, I'll address your question. It, it is that the, the
previous testimony where I stated about the Oneloa Committee, that's ongoing
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and that's with the representation from Department of Land and Natural
Resources, Park representative, Maui Tomorrow, and a few other different
organizations that sit...are, are board members of the Committee including Tim
Farrington for the Makena... President of the Makena Community Association.
So there is, there is ongoing discussions of the planning of the master plan. I
think one of the major impediments was the funds to, to, to fund and, and...the
master plan itself, so that is what we're in, in...collaborating to look at what other
sources are out there to fund such causes aside from utilizing our resource of
consultants that we work with. Since one of our landscape architects is also a
Maui boy, Mike Miyabara and, you know, we all got to paddle our part of the
canoe to help out here in the community, so we, we're also in discussions with
him to give us some assistance on this endeavor.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So you as a developer would fund a master plan
for the particular area? There's no government involvement in, in the master
planning or -MR. CARR: We...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --the cost of the master planning?
MR. CARR: Yeah, let me just clarify. We're right now as a condition of our zoning are
responsible for funding the master plan although not responsible for all of the
improvements, and again because this is a condition that involves the State this is
going to turn more into a collaborative community service endeavor.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
MR. CARR: My pleasure.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I think this a question for the
Planning Department. Have there been discussions as you've been meeting with
the developers as to identifying possibly some of these conditions which could be
addressed by Keaka versus other conditions being taken care of by Makena
Holdings? It seems if we're going to allow Keaka to move forward, if they come
in first, it seems that may only be possible if they are assigned certain conditions.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Councilmember White. I was just conferring with staff and I
think when the two parties come meet with the Planning Department what we're
going to request is exactly what you're asking. One thing we're going to want is
a map, who owns what, you know, identifying ownership. We can...and that's
going to be important because so many of these conditions are site specific but yet
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others completely cover the entire area, so and we'll want some, some kind of
discussion from the two parties, who is going to take care of what. And so we'll
get some kind of report both for the Department and for the Council and we'll
transmit that up. But we will be working with the, with the owners on this.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. White. Members, any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, and, and thank you, Chair. And thank you,
Will, for that clarification, because it's exactly what I was trying to lead from the
beginning, who's what and who's going to be responsible for what. So that pretty
much answers the question from the beginning which is who owns what lots
specific and what needs to be done and the joint efforts that are going to be
shared, whether it's the park or other things, whether DLNR is involved or
whoever else may be involved, it still runs with the land that both owners are, are,
are holding title to at this time. And so you guys will report back to us once this
is completed?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, we would be happy to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And I'd, I'd like to make
sure that, that's noted in the minutes that this report will come back to the
Council. Because I think like Ms. Baisa said and others like Mr. Mateo and
Mr. Pontanilla who was here, we made sure back then we said yes, but with the
conditions that would run with the land and would not be changed, and any
changes had to come back to this Council. We were real adamant about that. The
people of Makena, Wailea, and all of Maui County expected that of, of us and it
will stay that way, it is not going to change. So I would look forward to the report
and be able then to really make some decisions once they come forward. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Just to clarify, you're talking about the
report that they will come up with after that meeting?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Once the separations come up -CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 14, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and who's responsible for what so that we know
specifically when we're talking about these entities who's being...who's doing
what, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that's very important because that's what is
very unclear at this point in time.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We know the conditions but the conditions were
done under one ownership, now we've got dual ownership and so it's very
important to understand the difference, where the lines are, are drawn and how
we...whether it's with the land or whatever else may be occurring.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other questions? Alright.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I don't know, I don't think we addressed this but the
status on the construction of the access road, are...there have been...any permits
issued or anything moving forward to figure that part out, Condition 13?
MR. CARR: Yes, Councilwoman Cochran, that also is another condition that we have
that involves other landowners that we have no, I guess, you could say rights or
easements in order to effectuate the construction of those, that temporary access
road before construction. So that's something that's logistically we, you know,
we're in discussions with our neighbors about this condition. Again, as I stated
earlier that we're visiting all of these conditions while we work on our
envisioning master plan and what challenges we have before us, and we'll be
coming back with some proposed amendments.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Any timeline on that?
MR. CARR: It's 60 to 90 days.
CHAIR COUCH: Any further comments, questions? I have one quick comment that I'd
like to see from both sides is having...this having been my first compliance report
that we really had to deal with. It says in your conditions that you have to do
a...the second part is that you have to do a, a reasonable estimate of the time
needed for full compliance and on both of these reports it just says we
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acknowledge the provisions of the report. I'd like to at least have a little bit more
clarity, I think that's normal, to say we're not, we're not ready yet, not that you
acknowledge the existence, your part B is missing in both, both reports. It, it's just
a comment. You...
MR. CARR: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. At this point I'll entertain a motion to...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman? One more -CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --one more question.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. In, in regards to your sewer treatment
plant, who owns the plant and who owns the land under the plant? I don't know if
anybody asked that question or it was brought forward earlier.
MR. FUJIMOTO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Fujimoto?
MR. FUJIMOTO: Makena Wastewater Corp. owns the plant which is still a subsidiary
of our side. However, Stanford's side owns the property.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, great.
MR. FUJIMOTO: And we're there by a license...license agreement? A license
agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So there is an agreement to continue to handle
the, the waste at Makena Resort?
MR. FUJIMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, good. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Any further comments?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, if there's no further...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wait, wait, sorry.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay. One more.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So just trying to...I, I'm, I'm getting that conditions
are transferred over to you folks and you folks are acknowledging and, and say
you're going to comply and can't give us any real definite dates on when all this
will happen. So I was just curious about Condition 19, the nearshore water
quality and reports, I know...I think Mr. Carr or ATC had given us, is this the
updated report from, from you folks?
MS. COLLINS: Yes, the updated reports...the, the two most current reports are in
your... in, in, the ATC Makena compliance report, and we have contracted that
work going forward to happen automatically twice a year as required in the, in the
condition.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And who's doing the, the reports and studies?
MS. COLLINS: The, the same consultant Steve Dollar that has been doing it since it
started I think in the middle '90s.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And also about the workforce housing, there's
discussion...I think you're discussing to move it onsite now? Is that...
MS. COLLINS: A portion of it...that's being discussed in our visioning process and, and
it, it...some of it may be onsite, some of it may be offsite. It's, it's still in
discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alrighty. Thank you. Thanks.
CHAIR COUCH:
Okay... oh, hands everywhere.
Mr. Pontanilla?

. . . (Laughter). . .

Alright,

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, yeah since Ms. Cochran asked a question
on workforce housing, I, I remember way back when, you know, the possibility
of, you know, not everybody want to live in South Maui, in fact in Makena, and
the possibility of providing workforce housing outside of the community plan
area if, if that's feasible. But I think, you know, we need to work with maybe the
Planning Depaitinent or create an ordinance should, you know, an amendment be
considered in, in just doing that. When you talk to some of the workers out at the
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hotel, you know, not all of them want to live in South Maui, in fact some of them
really want to truly live Upcountry. So thought I provide that comment. Thank
you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. White?
MR. WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'd just like to request if you have one, a layman's
version of the water quality monitoring report. If there's some sort of a summary
of what has transpired over the last 15 years or so of testing.
CHAIR COUCH: And what the heck it means.
MR. WHITE: Yeah I, I looked for things that I could understand.
CHAIR COUCH: Same here.
MR. WHITE: And...
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MS. COLLINS: Unfortunately I, I don't have that either and I have had a number
discussions with Mr. Dollar and his response is that the water quality remains
consistently very good off the nearshore waters. And he actually has encouraged
me to seek a reduction in the frequency and we have told him, no, that's not
acceptable, that we want to continue to test on a ongoing basis. I think the, the
issues, if there are any, may become more apparent at the time various
construction projects may be underway which we right now have none. So I, I
can ask him in his next report to provide an executive summary at the beginning
of the report going forward.
MR. WHITE: That would certainly be helpful.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. WHITE: Just if you know, do you have any information as to what other areas in
the islands he is monitoring and maybe how Makena compares with those sites?
MS. COLLINS: I, I do not know what other areas he is monitoring, but I do know the,
the issues...or my understanding of the issues were the concern for maintaining
the high quality of marine life around Makena specifically, not necessarily to
compare it to other areas,
MR. WHITE: No, I understand that, I was just wondering if, if by any chance he was...
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MS. COLLINS: That's, that's a question I don't have an answer to. I'm sorry.
MR. WHITE: Yeah. Because I think all of us, Chair, would love to have this kind of
information in other areas as well just for creating some baselines so that we
know where we need to focus our attention. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. White. Any further comments? Okay -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just want...
CHAIR COUCH: --one last chance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. I just want to follow up on the water quality
monitoring and not...Mr. Dollar, he is a degreed scientist, experienced with doing
these types of testing and what have you, 'cause with the Clean Water Act it states
specifically that the person monitoring would have to be credential this way and
all that.
MS. COLLINS: Yes, I, I believe he's credentialed. I believe he's teaching at some level
through UH, but yes, I mean he's, he's been accepted by the Clean Water
Branch...his reports has been accepted by Clean Water Branch for many years.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause I mean you mentioned that the waters around
Makena are, are in good shape, in good quality. I've heard that it's impaired and
this is probably why we want to monitor such an area if it's already, you know,
degraded to a certain extent, and with construction happening mauka to lessen
further degradation and of course thereby having a monitoring type study which is
what, you know, it's a condition here on, on 19 to do. So I'm, I'm just curious
'cause I've...the oceans and environment is very passionate to me, so -MS. COLLINS: Yes, as it is...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I've been kind of following this.
MS. COLLINS: As it is to us, definitely, and that's why I, I wouldn't even entertain any
discussion about reducing the frequency or, or the intensity of testing. That's just
not acceptable.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Alright, if there are no further comments I
will entertain a motion to file County Communications No. 11-28, 11-29, and
11-55.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We have a motion from Councilmember Baisa and a second
from Councilmember Victorino to file County Communications No. 11-28, 11-29,
and 11-55. All those in favor of the motion say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Motion carries. Seven ayes, zero noes, and no excused
Members.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FILING of communications.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Five minute recess please. . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:45 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:05 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Okay, the Planning Committee meeting of
February 14, 2011 is back in order. Next on the item, on the agenda is PC 15,
Solar Energy Facilities as Permitted Uses in the Agricultural Zoning District;
County Communication No. 09-247 from Planning Director transmitting
comments and recommendations from the Lanai, Maui, Molokai Planning
Commissions on the draft bill entitled "A Bill for an Ordinance to Establish Solar
Energy Facilities as Permitted Uses in the Agricultural Zoning District", attached
to Resolution No. 08-95 (adopted on November 7, 2008). The purpose of this
draft bill is to establish solar energy facilities as permitted uses in the Agricultural
zoning district by amending sections 19.04.040 and 19.30A.050 of the Maui
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County Code. We have a lot of stuff in our packet, but we did hand out the actual
change to Appendix A which is way in the back of the packet, the binder so you
can, you have it right in front of you. And we have, just in case you need it, land
use with solar classifications and, and agricultural classifications right here. If
you need to use that, those are at your ready, and that's all we have for you. We
have some 205-2 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes as well and a response dated
February 8, 2011, from the Director of Finance. Okay,
Members...Mr. Victorino?

ITEM NO. 15: SOLAR ENERGY FACILITIES AS PERMITTED USES IN THE
AGRICULTURAL ZONING DISTRICT (C.C. No. 09 247)
-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I, I'm going to ask for a quick recess. I want
something, I need to address something with you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Certainly, short recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

3:07 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:08 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Thank you. That was a procedural question, so moving
on, I would like to have discussion on this, this bill. Any...we have, Kim has put
up on the screen the bill and anything we want to make changes with. If you have
issues seeing it, let me know and we can read it off to you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair, thank you. And as I discussed
with you, I would like to ask Mr. Hopper to specifically turn to the area of change
that we were discussing as far as the amount of acreage and, you know, the
changes with 205 potentially changing with the State Code, the HRS being
changed. So Mr. Hopper has some language that I would like to see us put up and
get consensus on so if with your permission, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair In discussion with Mr. Victorino, the drafter of
the bill, it came to our attention that there may be State amendments that, that
could allow for solar energy facilities inland that is classified as A, B or C. And
so in discussing that, we did come up with I think as far as a form I assisted in
drafting, and so just as an amendment for your consideration, the amendment
would read with...in, in Section 8 here...we're I guess we're trying to get that up
there, Section 8 where we look at the solar energy facility as a permitted use
or... we prepared?
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MS. WILLENBRINK: We lost it.
CHAIR COUCH: She was prepared.
MR. HOPPER: Okay, I'm sorry.
MS. WILLENBRINK: I was there.
CHAIR COUCH: While she's getting that, Members, it's Section 2 of the bill and then
you go down to item number 8 that is underlined and I believe Councilmember
Victorino would like to replace it with new language.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is correct Mr. Chair, but we'll wait till
Ms. Willenbrink. . .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. There we go, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good. . . (chuckles).. .
MR. HOPPER: Okay. So down to, it's Page 2 of the bill. Oh, no...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Page 2.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right there.
CHAIR COUCH: No, no -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: --further down.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: More.
CHAIR COUCH: There you go
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, there you go.
MR. HOOPER: Yeah, yeah, that's right, okay. So I think...
MS. WILLENBRINK: Do you intend to replace the whole section with new language?
MR. HOPPER: Well, some of it's the same but I, you may be better just typing it from
the beginning -- 33 -
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --rather than redlining. Anyway, so if we're prepared I think the
language you discussed was as follows: Solar energy facilities greater than
15 acres, I'm sorry, less than 15 acres.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, less than.
MR. HOPPER: Less than 15 acres.
CHAIR COUCH: It's showing on the side, it's showing on the side.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: As defined in Section 19.04.040, Maui County Code, and this is new
language, and subject to the requirements, or sorry, the restrictions -MS. WILLENBRINK: And subject to the restrictions.
MR. HOPPER: --of HRS 205 and compatible with existing agricultural uses, except that
facilities on land with soil classified by the Land Study Bureau's -MS. WILLENBRINK: Land what?
MR. HOPPER: --the Land Study Bureau's...I think some of this language is in there.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. It's on the bottom part.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Down below, yeah.
MR. HOPPER: So you could.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Just take out, "provided that this use".
MS. WILLENBRINK: I'll just keep going.
MR. HOPPER: Okay, the Land Study Bureau's detailed land classification...yes, and
then after D and E, you can add, you can add, need not be compatible with
existing agricultural uses.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Agricultural uses?
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CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. HOPPER: Yes. And the, the effect of that is that there would be in the event that
the State changes and allows land on A, B, or C classified, soil classifications
which it has, does not currently have, that would allow a solar energy facility less
than 15 acres provided that that use is compatible with the existing agricultural
use. Now that change hasn't been done yet, so expressly mentioning A, B, or C
land maybe seen as exceeding the County's authority. In this case, it's basically
the, the ordinance would basically say that if in compliance with State law this
facility may be allowed, if the rating is D or E it need not be compatible with the
existing agricultural uses which perhaps Mr. Victorino or Mr. Couch can discuss
that rationale. However, if the amendments are made at the State level, the
County level would not need to be re-amended to allow A, B, or C land. It would
already be allowed but any kind of facility on that land would be required to be
compatible with any existing agricultural use on that land.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you Chair, and I'm, this maybe a little
confusing to some of the Members, but the intent basically is twofold. First of all,
it's to allow, with the changes that the State is contemplating right now, us not
have to, not necessarily bringing it back for re-amendments or review again and
that was the number one issue. Number 2, this also addresses the question I had
or the issue I have is in large scale, because the State does not address this, large
scale development of solar farms on prime Ag land. As I stated and I asked the
question of I think Mr. Levin and, and, and I don't know who else, that if you're
going to take 3,000 square feet and put a solar panel there, solar panels on a twoacre property I don't have a problem with that. But if all of a sudden you've got
40 acres or 100 acres and you put 60 acres into a solar panel farm I have a
problem, especially if it's Ag land, especially prime Ag land.
CHAIR COUCH: Class A.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, class A, B, or C and that would be very
detrimental. I mean we are talking about being more sustainable with our food
production. That's something we've got to be real cognizant of. So I think this
ensures with this language that we address both sides as I had intended from the
beginning, and when I did this 2'/2 years ago, it really was at that point in time,
only D and E. There wasn't even no consideration on A, B, or C graded land so,
Ag land I should say. So with that in mind I hope my colleagues understand that
this still gives the effect of what we had intended when we first started. I don't
think this is substantially changing what the Planning Commission because if you
read both the Maui Planning Commission and concerns, acreage was one of the
biggest things that, that not sizeable amount of acreage would be turned into solar
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farms. So I think this kind of addresses along the lines of where our thought
process has been going, and it will allow with the State changes small farmers like
Mr. Levin and Mr. Duey and others to start building little solar farms for their use
in their little facility for their homes or what, their agricultural production. So I
think hopefully this covers all the bases, Mr. Chair, and I thank you for your
consideration and allowing to make those changes.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The question I have is, first of
all, what is the definition of "compatible with existing uses"? It, it, I'm a little
concerned because it's, it makes sense to me, but as we all know it's all in the
interpretation by people down the road. So do we need to be more specific when
defining compatibility? So that's one question. The other question I have is
whether or not we need to provide some guidance as to the percentage of lot
coverage? You know, when we hear that we're going to have 3,000 square feet
on two acres, I think we would all agree that's fine. I would be a little concerned
if that same two acres was covered 75 percent by panels in an Ag area that's
supposed to look more pastoral, so I don't know where those two concerns are
addressed.
CHAIR COUCH: If I may, Members, part of the thing is to...we heard from testifiers
especially Mr. Bendon and Mr. Duey that they have some Ag land that is, is
classified as A or B or C, and what we want to be able to do is allow them to have
solar facilities so long as they don't take away the existing use that there, that they
have for their Class A, Ag. In Mr. Duey's case, I believe he's got a goat paddock
there now even though it's classified as A, and he can put solar panels above it
and they can still feed on the grass or the weeds or whatever else they eat, they eat
everything, and still have his solar panels up there. Conversely, if there, if
somebody has D or E land, we should, we, we are allowing them to have their
whole land be a solar farm if necessary. I think that is why we use the word
"compatible" for, especially for the A, B and C. Is that right, Mr. Victorino? Do
you.. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Does that help answer the question?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would still be concerned if I was Mr. Duey if
somebody decided that having too much shade over what the, what the goats are
going to be, or what's going to be producing what the goats eat is simply not
compatible. So I, I, I support what they're trying to do. I'm just wanting to avoid
something that can be interpreted differently down the road.
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CHAIR COUCH: And, I do understand that. I guess it's up to the attorneys at...this is,
is supposed to be at the Director's discretion--is that correct?--that who would
determine what was compatible to an existing use?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Councilmember White. It, it would be the Planning Department to
determine what is compatible. Like if say, HC&S wanted to put up a 15-acre
facility in the middle of a cane field, we'd probably kind of go...look at it, you
know, prove to us it's compatible with, you know, the bulldozers and the, the
burning, and, and all that, because, you know, very expensive facility to put up on
15 acres and, you know, so we would have questions on those kind of things.
Show us that it's compatible and then we would make that determination.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And...
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Then what about the lot coverage?
CHAIR COUCH: Well, again the lot coverage was it, if as long as it's compatible on
certainly A, B and C that shouldn't matter, and I guess that would be up to again
the, the Planning Director's...D and E, that's fine 'cause D and E is usually scrub.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'll let some, some others ask.
CHAIR COUCH: Whatever it is.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: See if any others have the same...
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. I understand what we're trying to do here
but I have a question. If we are going to allow say whoever, it doesn't have to be
Mr. Duey, anybody who has A land, A rated land to do this, and the State changed
that they're... contemplating, it would include C so you would have C, D and E,
do we have the authority to allow A?
CHAIR COUCH: That was...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I mean conflict with the State.
CHAIR COUCH: You want to get that, Mike?
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MR. HOPPER: I could. The reason that I think this language was suggested the way it
was, it's basically saying that it doesn't have any express soil classification
restrictions anymore except for if you're doing it on something other than D and
E, the use needs to be compatible. It doesn't have any express soil restrictions,
but it does say subject to the restrictions of HRS 205, so if HRS 205 only allows it
on D and E then the County will mirror that and only allow on D and E. Should
the State change and allow A, B and C, then this would change with it, it would
not necessitate a new amendment. If you say right now you're going to allow an
A, B or C, you are talking about County zoning only.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. HOPPER: You can't change the State law.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. HOPPER: So if you're in State Ag land you still couldn't do it in A, B or C, but
mentioning that here I think could create perhaps the perception that, that, the,
that was the attempt by the County to, to allow what is beyond, you know, State
law. Not all County Ag zoned land is necessarily going to be State classified Ag
land as well so that's important. But I think the reason this language, this
language basically says the facility shall be allowed if less than 15 acres which is
more restrictive than the State would allow, and it also says subject to the...to the
restrictions of HRS 205.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. HOPPER: So if that permitted use in HRS 205 says you can only do D and E that
would be considered one of the restrictions of that and you could only do D or E.
If it allows A, B or C, then you could then do A, B or C, so this was basically I
think a way of avoiding should that change go through having to amend the
County law. If the change doesn't go through, then it still says subject to the
restrictions and you would still only have D and E land as options.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I think it's really important that it be understood that we are not
saying okay, A's can just automatically do it. It would rely on the State having to
allow it if it's land covered by 205.
MR. HOPPER: Yeah and this land, in, in this, this change right now wouldn't authorize
in State A, B, and C land unless that change is made.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, just want to make sure that that's clear. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thanks, Councilmember Baisa. And to further clarify, Mr. Victorino
and I were concerned that possibly the State would say anything goes on A.
That's possible that with these bills coming down, and we didn't want to allow for
that as well. Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Let's see, yeah, the whole
compatibility, that word I think seems pretty broad and for, for and I, I just need
to get more clarification and, and...detailed definition on it. I read through this
whole entire Maui Planning Commission dialogue, and they did, they brought up
the threshold on acreage, and so I think Mr. White was eluding to sort of that, and
I, and I still really haven't heard a particular percentage. I mean we're looking at
soil classifications A through E, if it's permitted or not, 15 acres or plus, and so
I'm just, you know what I mean, like you got 16 acres and you want to go ahead
and just cover it all in solar. I mean, there's some small projects Uncle John Duey
and the other gentleman came up, and they want just a little portion of their total
property in solar which seems quite acceptable to me, but.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'll try to take a crack at it. The Commissions
was...the threshold was mostly on the acreage or how much acreage could be
done, and that's where the 15 acres came about, so not so much the lot coverage.
As far as somebody having a, an existing facility, we have what you call an
energy system small scale which is an allowed use within the Agricultural district.
I don't, I don't believe it's up there, but it is already an allowed use. So if
somebody does have say a two-acre Ag, Agricultural lot, most likely it's a...has,
has a farm dwelling on it, you can do small scale energy systems that basically are
grid tie. You won't be able to do like a Schedule Q or a Section 1, which is
basically energy generation and selling.
This, this definition energy facility deals mostly with the primary of energy
generation and selling to the grid. Whereas, energy systems small scale deals
with any type of energy, solar, wind, hydro, biomass, but the primary user of that
energy being generated has to be the on-site consumer, meaning or net metering.
And so you would have the two-acre lots could potentially do, you know, a 3,000,
and they would be allowed to do it up until the point where there's, where they're
consuming 51 percent of the energy generated, and they could sell 49, up to
49 percent of the total energy capacity of the system to the...outside the grid.
Once they exceed that percentage and they're, and the generate, energy generation
onsite is no longer an accessory to the, the existing facility on the property, they
would have to fall, qualify under this situation. They would have to meet this
type of definition. So that's where we would catch the as far as the control on the
size or lot, not so much the lot coverage but the size. We do have, there is lot
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coverage restrictions I believe in the Agricultural District with regards to houses
and construction materials. I believe it's 10 percent. So there is...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's a maximum of a actual...I, I mean I'm just kind
of looking at large tracks of land, and then they just want to cover it all in solar. I
mean will it trigger a public review? Will, is there a height limit on it? Is
there...you know, I, I, I don't think West Maui wants all of the old Maui Land
and Pine land all in solar. I mean, yeah, we're all for renewable but I think there's
got to be some threshold service, some...
MR. ALUETA: And if I may, Mr. Chair, and that, that threshold is in this new is being
up, up to 15 acres or less than 15 acres. There's also another amendment that the
Chair and the Department had discussed which was under special uses within the
Agricultural District. We would have this same thing but it would say solar
facilities greater than 15 acres would require a County Special Use Permit and
that's where we would then get into the public review.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And does it address height?
MR. ALUETA: At this time, we have not addressed the, discussed about height. Most
ground, most ground-mounted solar facilities are less than eight feet in height,
such as the one on Lanai. And also the one at the Kihei High Tech Research
plant, there's one on the back side there and the reason for that is once you get up
to a certain height it becomes very difficult to maintain. 'Cause you want to be
able to get up there and wash, so you just want to be able to drive along, hose
them off. If and so if they were like a residential one where they're roof mounted
it's pretty scary to get up on a two-story house. So on a commercial basis, it's not
really viable for you to be where, to be on, in Agricultural District where you
would have to build a structure and then mount them on. It would be only as if it
was accessory to an existing facility or, or agricultural production. So that's why
I think most of them, the height is not so much of an issue, because most of them
are going to be ground mounted and they don't want to make them high anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean but just in case should there be some
language to...you know, to prevent it or I mean like building upon slopes or
height heading upwards in that, that aspect?
MR. ALUETA: You could. That, that is a possibility.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: That certainly is, yeah.

-40-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 14, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, just thought there was some good points that
the Commission brought up, Planning Commission.
MR. ALUETA: Right and, and if, if, and again if you allow it, if you allow projects that
are greater than 15 acres to require a Special Use Permit, height can be addressed
at that point, visual corridors and reflect, all of that could be addressed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I have comments, a request for comments from
Mr. Mateo, then Mr. White, then Mr. Pontanilla, actually Mr. Pontanilla, then
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. No,
Mr. Alueta just clarified my concern, because the existing language that cites the
15 acres are...anything beyond that the SUP would be a requirement but that is
apparently a next stage, so I don't have any questions specifically. But in a later
round, I'd like Mr. Alueta to also provide comment as to how Lanai and
Molokai's recommendations is being addressed in this bill at a later time. Thank
you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I was going to ask the same question like
Mr. Mateo in regards to the Lanai solar panels: the acreage, the megawatts, and,
and what type permits that they had to obtain from the County or the State to put
up that facility.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Chairman. Mr. Pontanilla, which facility are you referring
to?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Lanai.
MR. SPENCE: I knew that was going to come up so I brought the file with me. They, at
one time, Lanai had come into apply for a Special Use Permit, and then when they
examined the Code a little bit more, they fell under...and this is under the
previous Administration. They, that Administration determined that they fell
under a minor utility facility, so and it was after consideration in, in this particular
case, it, you know, I don't see why it wouldn't have been a minor utility facility
considering that it wasn't affecting the surrounding landowners. It was 10 acres,
1.2 megawatts, and, you know, it's, depending where it was, if, if you wanted to
do something like that on Maui, depending on where it's located, it could have an
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impact or maybe not, but still subject, you know, it would still be subject to the lot
coverage restrictions and things like that. I'll leave it at that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So as, as a small utility, I know they provide 1.3,
I think, megawatts on, on that acreage, and, and the, the use of the power is being
used strictly by, I guess, Lanai Land Company. And if a company like that create
their own, I guess, solar, solar panels, you know, to provide alternate energy, I, I,
I don't know the definition of a small utility. If a hotel like that, you know, or, or
landowner, you know, provide alternate energy just to service their property if
that definition of a small utility is suffice. I don't know, maybe Corporation
Counsel can answer.
MR. SPENCE: And, and I would comment that...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sure.
MR. SPENCE: Some of the Lanai Planning Commissioners disagreed with the, with the
former interpretation that this was, would fall under a small utility. You know,
that's partially why this bill is before this Council. Certainly, we could discuss
special uses or...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I, I'm still concerned about lot
coverage. Now are your, when you make the comment about the, the lot coverage
for the Lanai project, what percentage of lot coverage was allowed there?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, it was, it's, it's a huge lot. I could probably find it here, but
suffice to say it was several hundred acres at least, so it does, it wouldn't have
even...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, so but you had mentioned 10 acres. Is that the
coverage of the actual facility?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, that, that's it's a 10-acre facility, 10 acres of solar panels.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Mr. Chair, I'm, I'm still a little concerned about
areas where we want pastoral looks. And I'm concerned that if we simply allow
full lot coverage, that we could have a number of people that don't even live here
paving their lots with, with solar panels that the rest of us will have to look at
instead of pasture or other agricultural uses. So I don't know that my concerns
can be allayed but. . . (chuckles).. .
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CHAIR COUCH: Well, if Members...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My, my, let me just, if I can...I just thought of the...in
most development, we've got percentages of lot coverage that are allowed, and I
think it would be appropriate to have some, some control over what might be
permissible, on ag lots in particular. If, if we were talking about industrial lots or
commercial lots, I would have much less of a problem. I don't have a problem. I
think the bill is a wonderful bill. I think the direction is great. I'm just concerned
that if, if we don't have some limitations on it that it could be taken to an extent
that we would be sorry we had passed it.
CHAIR COUCH: The Chair is open to any kind of amendment to the language.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What if, you know, as far as...and then, Michael,
you help me with this now. We do have under...later I was going to bring under
Section 19.30A-, I mean dot, .060 where we would have under Section M, solar
energy facilities greater than 15 acres, and that was to alleviate, you know, this,
this whole idea of large-scale development on, on Agricultural land. But if you're
talking anything less than 15 acres like what we're referring to here, then what if
we put in a percentage of no more than 25 percent of the coverage or the covered
area of the, the specific lot? Now, Michael, you got to help me put that in this
whole equation. But I understand their concerns and again I have the same
concerns that we don't have a rapid change of agricultural land to solar farms. I
think this is important, but yet at the same time, we don't want to stop the process
and we want to make it...you know, at least for those who really want to do it,
giving them the ability to do it, you know. So again, if like on Lanai, they, they,
they have their solar farm, and I think it covered...what is that?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Two acres.
MR. SPENCE: Ten acres.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten acres, okay, 10 acres, excuse me, 10 acres,
right, but I mean that lot itself was like 400, 400 acres in that whole area. So 10
acres of 400 is not even 25 percent. So if we put something like a percentage of
25 percent as a starting point, I don't know if that will ease everybody's challenge
with this, but I'm willing to put something of that nature if that would make it
work and be, be a, a palatable to all that concerned, you know. So I mean that's
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my proposal. I don't know, Michael, if you can help me put that in the, in the
language somewhere that, that, that this would work out.
CHAIR COUCH: Before we act on that a little bit, keep in mind that this bill focuses
mainly on D and E which is pretty much scrub or gulches or pretty bad land -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I think...
CHAIR COUCH: --to begin with.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, excuse me.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think the concern from the Committee Members
is A, B and C.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and again we did specifically say
overall productivity of rating Class D and, or E need not be...compatible for
existing agricultural use, so I think that, that, that takes that problem out. But I
think what I hear from the Members right now is their concern if the State passes
this rule, right, or this revision on HRS 205 that if all of a sudden it's carte
blanche, then somebody could really take 150 acres and dump a solar panel farm
on it and then we would have a real problem. And I think that's what Mr. White
and Ms. Cochran and even Ms. Baisa has indicated, and I think Molokai and
Lanai also addressed it in their concerns as far as outright just no limitations, so.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, 25 percent was put out there, no more than
25 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Before you ask for an amendment, I got a
question for the Planning Department in regards to if there are any concerns with
the public utilities when someone want to put up big solar farms or...solar farms
on 15 acres.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
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MR. SPENCE: I think my concerns would be reflective of, of the Committee's when,
you know, the, all of a sudden you know the pasture lands become solar farms for,
you know, this and this and this and then getting a patchwork of things. Some of
that is going to be restricted by the available sunlight. It doesn't make any
economic sense to be putting, you know, a 15-acre farm in, you know, Haiku
where's it's cloudy all the time.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, what, what I'm envisioning is that if, if it's
big scale, 1.3 megawatts, they need to feed somehow an area, and if it's built on
ag land, how do we get from that farm to a transmission line and what's it going
to entail in regards to setting up that transmission line?
MR. ALUETA: If I can, Mr. Chair? The, before, most of these are going to be dealing
with small scale for, in -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Home use.
MR. ALUETA: --home use is, is already covered, but also just to make it clear that you
can do it in a home or have one as an accessory. That's why we also have the
small scale energy systems where people who have expanded their system beyond
what they use onsite and they want to do a separate schedule with MECO to sell
back, okay. But as far as large scale, I know you have to get permission from
MECO to do any grid tie. Whether it's a grid tie or selling, you have to get a
private purchase agreement, and nobody's going to go about and then do a
20-acre or 15-acre or even 10-acre without having assurances from Maui Electric
that they're going to buy that power.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I understand.
MR. ALUETA: And so, so they, they have to do a lot of, of base work. This bill just
makes it easier so that there's one less obstacle as far as government requirements
and encourages people to do it. And, you know, it's kind of funny when you say
if somebody does a 150 acres. I'm like, wow, somebody's really want to do 150
acres. I'd be, I'd be stoked. I mean I'd think it would be...I mean honestly that
would be great. And when you look at it, the, MECO just came out with an RFP,
I believe it's for 50 megawatts of renewable energy. So based on that, if you use
the Castle and Cook analogy which is this is 10 acres and it's doing
1.2 megawatts, so if you need to have 50 megawatts of total, which is what
they're coming out, so you're looking at...I believe if my math is correct is -CHAIR COUCH: Under 500.
MR. ALUETA: --just under 500 acres. And realistically that's what, I mean and that still
does not even come close to meeting Maui's needs of energy consumption.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, you know, just as long it's for small scale,
you know, farmhouse, added buildings on the 15 acres to provide that power just
to provide that parcel with that energy.
MR. ALUETA: See and, and, well, and that bill, this, this ordinance or this ordinance
doesn't cover that. That, it's already an allowed use. Under the existing
Agricultural District, you can do energy systems small scale where it is an
accessory to your farm operation. This bill deals directly with trying to get
private purchaser, I mean, private suppliers of solar energy. That's and what this
current amendment right now is to allow for up to 15 acres which seems to be
enough for viability for some, because obviously they did it on 10 acres on Lanai
and they found that it was, it was economically viable for them to do it. And then
if somebody wants to do the larger scale of a 50 acre or a 100 acre, they would
need to go through what, what is being proposed or hopefully will be proposed
later on, is a State's, a County's Special Use Permit.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Alueta. Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Mr., Mr. Chairman I would like to read one section out of the Code,
`cause the question of lot coverage is coming up. This is out of 19.30A.030,
maximum developable area, 10 percent of the total lot area. This restriction shall
apply to farm dwellings but shall not apply to any structure or portion thereof
which is used to support agriculture, support agriculture, including but not limited
to, storage facilities, barns, silos, greenhouses, farm labor dwellings, and stables,
and shall not apply to utility facilities as permitted by this chapter. So the
maximum developable is applied to the farm dwellings that you can have on
there, your, your two main farm dwellings. It does not appear to apply to the
barns, the, shall not apply to utility facilities, so potentially you could get a lot of
coverage. You could have your two-acre lot, your house, your, you know,
accessory farm dwelling and then put the rest in solar panels. So if the, if the
Members are discussing limitations on it, then that might be appropriate.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. I'm trying to visualize what Member
White is talking about and I understand totally what he's trying to say. Say if you
had a two-acre lot and it's an Ag lot, assuming you have ag on it, okay...
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I, I think that, well, that, that to me is the crux of the matter,
because if you have ag on it, then you cannot cover the whole thing up with solar.
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Because if you do, how you going to do the ag unless you going do it under the
panels or, you know, I don't know, mushrooms under the panels or something...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's just what I was going to say, mushrooms.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So, you know, I think there's some, some built-in limits if it has
to be in ag, to be Ag and, and I don't know if that's true.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, that's, if I may, Members?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: That's where we talk about compatible subject to the restrictions of
Hawaii Revised Statutes and compatible with existing agricultural uses.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So if it has to be...compatible with existing ag uses, there's no
way that you can cover that whole lot with -CHAIR COUCH: Exactly.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --solar panels and have Ag, like I said unless you going, you
know, farm underneath it. But I do understand what Member White is trying to
say, and I don't think that it would be very nice to have lot, after lot, after lot all
covered up with panels, because then we're going to look like an industrial area
rather than, than Ag and so it is a concern. But I don't know what that magic
number is, but if you have to have Ag, Joe said something about and I know it
doesn't apply to this, Joe, but something about 50, 51 percent and 49 percent, can
we say that at least 51 percent has to be in Ag? And then by the time you take out
the house and whatever, then what would be left, maybe Mike's 25 percent makes
sense. Mike, Mr. Victorino.
CHAIR COUCH: Mister...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There's a lot of Mikes here. You gotta be careful.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I know. They're everywhere.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: There's a lot of Mikes. There's a lot of Mikes here.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just, just to clarify, I think this is important, under the State, the State
and the County both place solar energy facility not as an accessory use which
normally means it has to support a permitted use. It is a outright permitted use so
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without the "compatible with existing agricultural uses" language and in fact D
and E, solar panels on D and E do not need to be -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --compatible with existing uses, you can just do a solar energy facility on
Ag land as an outright permitted use. You don't have to do any other ag at that
point, you can just to do that as a solar energy facility. If you wanted to make
them, someone have to do ag in order to have that facility to support it, that's
what one would call an accessory use or you have this language about it being
compatible with existing agricultural uses. But putting this here, as the State has,
as an outright permitted use means that, that's the only thing that you need to have
on your Ag land. It can just be a solar energy facility. So if you look at the, the
list of permitted uses in Ag, that's one of the things you can do in addition to
agriculture.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well, I want to draw the line then. If you have A rated Ag land,
then I think you should have to do some ag on it, if it is truly A Ag land. You
know, and like we have had people come and propose that they want to do solar
in support of their agricultural activities. I think that's cool 'cause they have ag
land and they're using it and they want the additional benefit of the solar. That's
great cause everybody wins, but if everybody's going to take A land, A, A rated
Ag land and use it only for solar, then I think that's a concern.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and I agree and I believe that's what this is trying to say that we,
and, and not only A, A, B and C, all, all three classifications that you really have
to, the Director has to make the determination whether it's compatible. 'Cause
what I don't want to see, and I don't think Mr. Victorino or anybody else wants to
see, is somebody who's got a cabbage farm, multiple acres, all of a sudden,
wanting to put solar 'cause somebody, some other company says, hey, we'll pay
you to put solar on your farm and then cover up all the cabbage and you can't
grow cabbage anymore. That's, that I think is and, and this is what I'm asking
Mr. Hopper is, is what we can prevent with this language as is now, is that
correct?
MR. HOPPER: Well, the language says...that, that was suggested was, I believe it was
compatible with existing agricultural uses. Now if there's no existing agricultural
use, for example, this would seem to allow someone on A, B and C land if there's
no existing agricultural use, for example, to build a, a solar energy facility. What
you would typically have in situations where if, if you want that use to support
Ag, you would look at it as a accessory use normally and I think Mr. Alueta and
Mr. Spence can go into that a bit more.
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There's also, there's also a definition of something called an agricultural energy
facility which means a facility that generates, stores, or distributes renewable
energy as defined in 269-91 or renewable fuel including; electrical or thermal
energy or liquid or gaseous fuels from products of agricultural activities from
Agricultural lands located in the State. That's a use that is listed right now as a
permissible use in the Ag land, and it has that restriction.
A solar energy facility doesn't have that type of restriction. It's...and, and that's
the whole point of, of the State bill on D and E land was to allow more freedom
with the solar facility. It doesn't seem to have to supply a farm or be, you know,
accessory to the farm, I think And so I think that's what the distinction is
between the solar energy facility and things like a...and things like this
agricultural energy facility definition that's in State law.
So I, I understand this language being compatible with existing uses. One option
could be to have solar energy facilities somehow as an accessory use if you're in
A, B and C land. I, I don't know if the Committee is in favor of that or not, and
obviously we would want to hear from the, the Director and Mr. Alueta about
those issues. But I, I just wanted to make that clear that the solar energy facility is
listed as basically a standalone permitted use, as it is now.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: You know, I don't have any problem with using the, the D and E
land for solar, because it's not being used for ag obviously. I mean we have a lot
of land that is prime land that is not being used for ag, but those two if you do
solar that's okay. But I am getting a little concerned about the better rated land
just being used for solar without the requirement for some kind of ag. After all it
is ag. Anyway, this gets complicated, because we all want to support renewable
energy and that's the bottom line.
CHAIR COUCH: Members? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, so what's the likelihood of the State bill
going forward?
CHAIR COUCH: It's, it's...who knows?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It's like this thing.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Who knows with the State but I, I think it's Mr. Victorino's intent to
allow for something to...happen at the State and we already have it covered. I
think that's what we're trying to do is we're, we want to cover so that if the
current bill either doesn't pass this year or maybe it passes next year that may
allow carte blanche on A land, we are not having to go back and revisit it --49-
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Amend.
CHAIR COUCH: --and we already have our restrictions.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: That's the intent to this language. Is that correct, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is correct, Chair, and, Chair, you know, again,
I understand the concerns and trying to craft any... and those of us who've been
here and you, Mr. White, who've been at the State, know that no matter how hard
you try to craft a perfect bill, a perfect ordinance or a perfect whatever, it never
seems to come about, because there are things that we cannot foresee. This try to
incorporate everything that I could conceivably think of along with what I've
heard today, and that's why the only thing now that I would like to add at this
point, just to make it so that it is clear on what it says up there on the board,
would be basically after the area where it says uh, da, da, da, da. Okay. If I may,
Mr. Chair, I would like to read it.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You don't have to tape it. I mean then you can, I'll
give it to you for you to put up on the board. But this is the proposed change with
what the discussion has been about for the last half an hour to 45 minutes. Solar
Energy Facilities, as defined in Section 19.04.040, Maui County Code, and
subject to restrictions of Chapter 205, Hawaii Revised Statutes, that are less than
15 acres, occupying no more than 25 percent of the land, and are compatible to
existing agricultural use, except the land with soil classifications by the Land
Study Bureau detailed land classification as overall (master productivity rating
classes D or E need not be compatible to existing agricultural use). I think that in,
it sums up all of the discussion, and I hope that's, you know, and I'll give you
this, Ms., Ms. Willenbrink, so you can put this up on the board or you have a
copy, you have a copy, thank you. Again, ladies and gentlemen, this one, this I
hope will incorporate all of the discussion we've had for the last 45 minutes or so.
Again is this perfect, will this cover everything? I'm not sure and I'll never be
sure, but this is the step I think that needs to be taken so that people on Maui and
in this County believe renewable energy can be and will be a priority, and that's
what this is all about, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you Mr. Victorino. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just to try and put it all together and, and
comprehend here, the "15 or less" we're just trying to state is okay on
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classifications A through C, A, B and C soil classifications. D and E there are no
limit?
CHAIR COUCH: If I may -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean, is that kind of -CHAIR COUCH: --Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --what it's saying? I mean and then the 25 percent
of course is thrown in now.
CHAIR COUCH: No. It's saying 15 acres no matter what classification.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is...
CHAIR COUCH: What, what the issue is, is for A, B and C is that we don't want them
to replace existing agricultural uses with solar farms. We want them to do both if
they can at the same time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, and D and E though is kind of -CHAIR COUCH: D and E is -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is wide open, it's open game.
CHAIR COUCH: --15 but still under 15 acres. This still says it's under...anything under
15 acres. If it's over 15 acres, then they have to go -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To the SUP.
CHAIR COUCH: --to Special Use, and that was Mr. Victorino's other amendment...not
amendment, revision under 19.30A.060, adding classification or adding M as a
Special Use which would be solar facilities over 15 acres, 15 acres or more, I
believe is what he said.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Greater than 15 acres.
CHAIR COUCH: Greater than 15 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And now...
CHAIR COUCH: So anything greater than 15 acres no matter what the classification is a
Special Use and has to get, go through the Special Use Permit process.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And now we're throwing in the 25 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty for 15 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For under 15.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Anything over 15 is Special Use and you get all kinds of restrictions
then.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And also just to clarify the wording "small scale",
"large scale", is there like a specific definition that says this means small, this
means large. What, what is that?
CHAIR COUCH: We can, we can talk about that, but that's in a different...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: That's a different, a...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, sorry.
CHAIR COUCH: That's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We're going off tangent, okay, sorry, sorry, sorry.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that's off topic.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It was just.. .
CHAIR COUCH: That's alright. Members, any other questions? Alright, we're going to
take a look...you almost done there, Kim? She's going to type it in, we'll take
one more look at it, and then I will entertain a motion.
We can always...I believe if I'm not mistaken that we can pass it and if there are
any punctuation marks or misspellings or whatever, Mr. Hopper, you guys will.
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MR. HOPPER: Yeah, if you can give us authority to make those type of changes in the,
in the motion and we have to review and approve as to form and legality so yes,
we can take care of those issues.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, haven't got the motion yet.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, we'd probably want to add the "special uses" of the motion. I
don't, I don't know if that was.. .
CHAIR COUCH: A revision. I believe the revision was made by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: For special uses, yes.
MR. HOPPER: I just have that clear.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, I think that's right. We got couple misspellings here but that's
okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: That's alright.
CHAIR COUCH: Now we also want to add a Section 3, I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Under Section M, yeah?
CHAIR COUCH: Well, yeah, but on this bill.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: This is 2 sections in the bill, I believe, and we want to add a third, oh
I'm sorry, yeah, add a Section 3 and make Section 3, Section 4, and Section 4,
Section 5, so further down on Page 4.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay, there you are.
CHAIR COUCH: Right at the bottom of Page 4, Kim.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Section 3 now becomes Section 4
CHAIR COUCH: Section 3 becomes Section 4 and Section 4 becomes Section 5 and
Section 3 will say...Mr. Victorino, wait till she gets to that. There we go.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I get so many papers in front of me I'm
lost now.
CHAIR COUCH: It's the half piece of paper there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This one right here.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Under Section M, yeah?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Section M, that solar energy facilities greater
than 15 acres, and that would be following section, that would be in Section
19.303A.060, so, Mr. Chair, that, if I'm not mistaken is...
CHAIR COUCH: That's basically adding special use, solar facilities greater than 15
acres as a Special Use under 19.303A.060.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay and that would be under Section 3, right?
CHAIR COUCH: We would make a Section 3 to our bill, our proposed ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Essentially, you're adding the one line -CHAIR COUCH: We're adding the one line.
MR. HOPPER: --as an additional Special Use.
CHAIR COUCH: As an additional Special Use.
MR. HOPPER: This section has a list of Special Uses.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I was going say. .
MR. HOPPER: This will be added as another one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry, he was throwing me off.
CHAIR COUCH: Sorry. Yeah, that, that section is not in this paperwork here.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: It's in a different piece of Code but we need that, fix that piece of
Code as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. So, but, Mr. Chair, we don't have that
Code, so would the Members want to see that part of the Code or would they be
okay with this?
CHAIR COUCH: It's just a list of Special Uses.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: If Members...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're fine with that?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We're okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, just so long as everybody is fine with that.
MR. HOPPER: Our office would certainly have to go through and have, get the
appropriate language in the bill to have that, you know, amended, so we can
certainly, if requested to make such an amendment, I think we, we could do that.
CHAIR COUCH: It would be M period and then solar facilities greater than 15 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Period and it would be Section 19.30A.060.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was going say that has to change, yeah.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Section 19.. .
CHAIR COUCH: Section 19.30A.060...060. Okay, so with that language up there, both
there and number 8 on Section 2, I'll entertain, if there's no further discussion, I'll
entertain a motion.
MR. SPENCE: Mr., Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Spence.
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MR. SPENCE: Point of clarification. In your proposed language, Mr. Victorino, and
you referred to it and that was number 8, you referred to 25 percent coverage of
the land. Are you wanting to limit the coverage of the lot, the lot the particular
parcel?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, yeah, let's make that correction. Let's use
the word "lot".
MR. SPENCE: That would be very helpful for us -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Yeah...
MR. SPENCE: --when we go to . . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I apologize, yeah, yeah, so I would say 25 percent
of the -MR. SPENCE: Lot.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --of the lot. Yes. Thank you, thank you for that
correction. It will help us.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, if there's no further discussion, oh, Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, just for my own, I guess, comfort, I'm
having a hard time seeing that. If staff could read item 8 so I'm clear on all the
changes.
CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Willenbrink?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you Chair. As it reads now, solar energy facilities, as
defined in Section 19.04.040, Maui County Code, and subject to the restrictions of
Chapter 205, Hawaii Revised Statutes, that are less than 15 acres, occupy no more
than 25 percent of the lot, and are compatible with existing agricultural uses;
except that land with soil classified by the Land Study Bureau as detailed land
classification as overall (matter) productivity rating class D or E not be
compatible with existing agricultural uses.
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CHAIR COUCH: Should be "master" in parentheses.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Master?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Master.
CHAIR COUCH: Is that...Mr. Mateo? Okay, if there are no further...I saw that hand
motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, no, no, no.
CHAIR COUCH: If there are no further discussion, I'll entertain a motion to recommend
passage on first reading a proposed bill entitled "A Bill for an Ordinance to
Establish Solar Energy Facilities as Permitted Uses in the Agricultural Zoning
District", as revised, to file...and to file County Communication No. 09-247.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
MS. WILLENBRINK: And also allowing Staff to make nonsubstantive revisions.
CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: And allowing for Staff to make nonsubstantive changes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You can, you can make it.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Baisa, for allowing me to make
that motion, please. So moved, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Second.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Victorino and seconded from
Ms. Baisa, to recommend passage on first reading a proposed bill entitled "A Bill
for an Ordinance to Establish Solar Energy Facilities as Permitted Uses in the
Agricultural Zoning District", as revised today, and to file County
Communication No. 09-247, and allow Staff to make nonsubstantive corrections
and changes. All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed? Motion carries; seven ayes and zero noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of revised bill and
FILING of communication.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright. If there are no other questions or comments, the meeting
of...this meeting of the Planning Committee is now adjourned. ... (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 4:10 p.m.
APPROV
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ALD G. COUC JR., Chair
Planning Committee
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